MINUTES FOR TWO (2) PUBLIC HEARING  

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MAY 17, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the May 17, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:35 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, Edward Mead (Vice Chair); Scott Marlow; Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton (Board Chairman)

NOT PRESENT:  John Grant, Carl Moore

Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
PUBLIC HEARING:  CLOSE BY 6/21/2016; EXPIRES  8/25/2016
1. 115 WOLF HARBOR ROAD (ZONE R-A) Petition of Martin L. McCann, Esq. for Special  Permit and Site Plan Review approval to consolidate the property located on Map 105, Block 914, Parcel 17, with 95 Wolf Harbor Road, for use as a private, non-profit school, of which the Connecticut Center for Child Development, Inc. is the owner.
Martin McCann, Esq., representing the Connecticut Center for Child Development, a non-profit organization which runs a school for autistic children and other spectrum disorders.  The school’s main campus of CCCD is located at 95 Wolf Harbor Road.  In 2013 the school bought the single family residence located at 115 Wolf Harbor Road.  The purpose of tonight’s application is permission for the school to use the dwelling for administrative purposes in connection with two of its “light traffic” programs.  The school would like to relocate its diagnostic center from 95 Wolf Harbor Road to 115 Wolf Harbor Road.   

The diagnostic center consists of one full time administrator that would work from 30-40 hours during the school year; a clinical psychologist, as well as a behavioral analyst.  So that at any point during the week the behavioral analyst or clinical psychologist would have a patient that he or she would meet with and those meetings would last from one to two hours.  There might be one to three meetings per patient per week.  That is a fairly light traffic activity.
The second program is the Outreach Program, which is a group of three behavioral analysts who travel to the school districts and give behavioral analytical services to students within the district.  They would not be meeting with any students at 115 Wolf Harbor, but they need a place to fill out the reports to keep their files and other paperwork.  Each analyst might be there once a week for approximately three hours.
Attorney McCann introduced Suzanne Letso, CEO; Roger Letso, CFO and the Systems Director, Glen Vail.  

There are no improvements being proposed here.  The house will remain exactly as it is.  No change to the exterior.  Very little foot traffic.  No change to the driveway.  No changes to be made to 95 Wolf Harbor Road either.  It will maintain the look of a single family residence in an R-A zone.
Mr. Sulkis:  This is an allowable use by Special Permit and the use will be light as stated by Mr. McCann, which conforms to the written materials and testimony he presented.
Mr. Nichol:  Asked questions regarding anyone living at the 115 Wolf Harbor Road house and would it be lived in when it becomes part of the school.  
Attorney McCann:  Responded no to both questions.

Mr. Nichol:  Asked about the shared driveway and maintenance of the road and driveway.
Mrs. Lutz responded (inaudible).
Mr. Lutz:  Do the neighbors know the house was purchased by the CCCD?

Attorney McCann:  Received a call from an attorney on behalf of Mr. Ponelli this day.

Chairman Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Anyone to speak in favor (None).  Anyone in opposition to the application?

Ken Ponelli, owner, 121 Wolf Harbor Road.  Submitted and described the photos of the 600 foot driveway that is shared by three other properties aside 115 Wolf Harbor..  This is a private driveway; not a commercial driveway.  People will be coming and going in different capacities.  It is a safety issue as well.  He is against the proposed use.
McCann:  Agrees the driveway is beautiful, secluded and wooded.  No intention to change the character of the driveway.  With the transfer of two light departments, the use would not be more than a family of four would have.  Does not see a safety issue.
Suzanne Letso:  Originally leased the house to four young people who generated a lot more traffic, evening noise and visitors than a mother who would be driving her child with disabilities to a see a doctor.  That was the previous use of that driveway.  If the application is not approved, the previous use, which would create more traffic than the proposed use, might be used again.
Rebuttal:
Mr. Ponelli:  Do you want unknown people in your driveway everyday? Proposes abandonment of the driveway with no encroachment on the property.  Will not settle for anything less. Turning a residence into an office in a residential zone.
Rebuttal by Applicant:

None.

Mr. Mead:  Is the driveway deeded for the four homes?

Attorney McCann:  Did not know. 

Mr. Mead:  If so, there would be no way to abandon the driveway to this one property.

Attorney McCann:  If necessary, the applicant could abandon its interest in the driveway and the adjacent property owners would own the driveway as Tenants in Common.  He does not see the traffic concern.

The Chair closed the public hearing.  
Motion:   By Mr. Dolan to approve the application as presented.

Second:  By Chairman Sutton
Discussion:
Mr. Lutz: to Mr. Sulkis: Who owns the driveway?

Mr. Sulkis:  It is usually in the deed of each property owner to use the driveway. 

Mr. Marlow:  Is the request for two issues?  1.  What they are going to do with it, and 2, 

joining the two properties?  Should the motion be reworded?
Chairman Sutton:  It is his understanding the motion for approval for the use and approval of the joining.  Was that Mr. Dolan’s intention in his motion?

Mr. Dolan:  Yes.
Mr. Lutz:  Is there any other practical way that a driveway could be brought to this property?

Mr. Sulkis:  The properties are abutting.  That would be a different application.
Vote:  In Favor:  Dolan, Mead, Marlow, Sutton

Against:  Quish, Panzella, Nichol, Lutz

Tie vote.  Motion denied.

D.
     NEW BUSINESS
2.
734 NAUGATUCK AVENUE (ZONE HDD)  Request by Devon Power LLC 
for an extension  to the Special Permit granted by the Planning and Zoning Board, which expires on May 20, 2016, on Map 031, Block 0300, Parcel 0000, of which Devon Power, LLC is the owner.
Paul Bukowsky, Representative for Devon Power.  Asked for a one year extension to complete the remediation dredging project which was approved by the P & Z Board in May 2014 with a Special Permit.  Permit expires May 20, 2016.    
Mr. Sulkis:  This is a previously approved permit.  Since they are in the middle of doing the work that they be given the opportunity to complete the work.

Mr. Quish:  Is there more time involved than one year?  Thinks there should be a narrative or the Board be given more information about what materials are to be moved out or on site.

Mr. Bukowsky: Need to move material that is being stored on the site.  Need to make arrangements to move and transport it.  
Mr. Sulkis:  This extension is in accordance with the previously approved plan by the Board.

If the applicant has a change in the plans after the extension, the changes different from the original approval will have to come back to the Board for approval. 
Mr. Panzella:  Motion to approve as submitted.
Mr. Nichol:  Second.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
E.
   OLD BUSINESS

 3.  PUBLIC HEARING:  TABLED FROM 4/5/2016 MEETING - EXTENDED TO 
  


      CLOSE BY  7/14/2016;  EXPIRES 7/14/2016
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES – Petition of the City of Milford and Milford Prevention Council, Inc. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to Article III, V, Sections 3.10, 3.11, 3.16, 3.17, 3.18, 3.20, and 5.19.

   Chairman Sutton:  This matter will be tabled to the next meeting.
   F.
   LIAISON REPORTS 

Mr. Mead:  Police Commission meeting.  Sgt. Chila has been promoted to   Lieutenant.     The new police officer assigned to Traffic Commission is Jay Kranyak.
G.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  (UPDATE) – In John Grant’s absence, no report was presented.
H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  5/3/2016  Not presented
I. CHAIR’S REPORT 
The Board received plans for 23 Caroline Street, which will be presented at the June 7, 2016 meeting.
J.
STAFF REPORT

Mr. Sulkis:  Prepared a memo that was distributed to the Board regarding Section 10.1, 

which has to do with making amendments to zoning maps and zoning regulations.  
Outside petitioners have come in asking for regulation changes.  The regulations do not go into great detail about how someone asks for a regulation change and if they can ask for a regulation change.  As a matter of practice the Board has entertained petitions for a change to the regulations, but it never fleshed out a process.  His memo deals with some changes to the regulation wording to more clearly define the process, if the Board wants to allow outside regulation amendments to occur, and if they want to allow them at all.  This will apply to the regulations and the zoning map.  Under State Statute the Board is under no obligation to entertain regulation changes from anyone.  
He asked the Board contact Chairman Sutton or himself with regard to their opinion

 or suggestions concerning this subject.

Mr. Quish:  Suggested Staff draft a recommendation to the Regulation 

Subcommittee regarding what Mr. Sulkis stated for its review.
Chairman Sutton:  Asked Mr. Sulkis provide Mr. Grant and the Regulation Subcommittee

with the memo and recommendation.
Motion:  To adjourn by Mr. Dolan.
Second:  By Mr. Mead.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of adjournment. 
The meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.  The next meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board will be held on June 7, 2016.
_Phyllis Leggett__________________________

Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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